
                              KNOW YOUR DIABOLICALS
                            Compiled by Thomas Smith

ABAJU - The Blood Demon, feeds on the blood of the living, possesses hypnotic 
abilities and superhuman strength. AFRICAN

ABAZI - The Shape-shifting Demon, takes on various forms to deceive and trick 
humans, possesses the power of illusion and manipulation. AFRICAN

ADAM BELIAL - The Demon of Impurity, tempts humans to sin and depravity, possesses 
the power of seduction and manipulation. HEBREW

ADLET - The Half-Man, Half-Wolf, terrorizes villages and hunts humans, possesses 
superhuman strength and speed. NATIVE AMERICAN

ADRAEL - The Fallen Angel, leads rebellious spirits against God, possesses celestial
powers and knowledge of the heavens. HEBREW

AGARES - Can teach languages, make people flee, and cause earthquakes. DEMON OF 
SOLOMON

AIM - Can set cities, castles, and great places on fire. DEMON OF SOLOMON

ALAL - The Death Demon, brings disease and pestilence to villages, possesses the 
power to curse and inflict suffering. NATIVE AMERICAN

ALKONOST - The Bird of Paradise, sings enchanting melodies that bring peace and 
tranquility, possesses the power to heal and soothe. RUSSIAN

ALLOCES - Teaches astronomy and liberal sciences. DEMON OF SOLOMON

ALO - The Fire Demon, spreads flames and destruction, possesses the power of fire 
manipulation and combustion. AFRICAN

ALP-LUACHRA - The Parasitic Goblin, infiltrates human bodies, feeding on their blood
and vitality, possesses the power of possession and mind control. ENGLISH

ALU - The Demon of Disease, spreads illness and plague, possesses the power to curse
and inflict suffering. MIDDLE EASTERN

AMADÁN NA BRIONGLÓIDÍ - The Fool of Dreams, manipulates dreams and nightmares, can 
enter the dreams of others and alters reality within them. IRISH

AMDUSIAS - Can cause musical instruments to be heard and make trees bend. DEMON OF 
SOLOMON

AMMANA - The Soul Collector, gathers the souls of the departed and guides them to 
the afterlife, possesses the power of teleportation and soul manipulation. AFRICAN



AMMIT - The Devourer of Souls, punishes the wicked in the afterlife, possesses the 
power to consume souls. MIDDLE EASTERN

AMON - Can reconcile friends and foes and reveal the past and future. DEMON OF 
SOLOMON

AMY - Teaches astrology and liberal sciences. DEMON OF SOLOMON

ANDRAS - Sows discord among people. DEMON OF SOLOMON

ANDREALPHUS - Teaches geometry and can make men cunning. DEMON OF SOLOMON

ANDROMALIUS - Can return stolen goods and discover thieves. DEMON OF SOLOMON

ANUK ITE - The Giant Bird Woman, kidnaps children and carries them off to her nest, 
possesses the power of flight and talon strength. NATIVE AMERICAN

ARIMAN - The Dark Lord, embodies chaos and evil, possesses powerful dark magic and 
commands legions of demons. MIDDLE EASTERN

ASHMAIDEN - The Witch of the Ash Tree, curses those who harm her sacred tree, 
possesses control over plant life and can summon spirits. ENGLISH

ASHMODAI - The King of Demons, commands legions of demons and possesses dark magic 
and sorcery. MIDDLE EASTERN

ASHNEL - The Ghost of the Desert, haunts oases and sand dunes, possesses the power 
of mirage and deception. NATIVE AMERICAN

ASIMAN - The Forest Spirit, protects sacred groves and punishes intruders, possesses
control over plants and animals. AFRICAN

ASMODAY - Teaches arithmetic, astronomy, geometry, and handicrafts. DEMON OF SOLOMON

ASMODEL - The Demon of Wrath, incites anger and violence, possesses the power to 
manipulate emotions and provoke conflict. HEBREW

ASMODEUS - The Demon of Lust, induces desires and temptations, possesses immense 
strength and can create illusions. HEBREW

ASTAROTH - Teaches liberal sciences and can reveal secrets. DEMON OF SOLOMON

ASURA - Powerful demons known for their strength and intelligence, they possess the 
ability to control elements such as fire and water. EAST INDIAN

ASWANG - Shape-shifting monsters that prey on humans, especially pregnant women and 
children. They can transform into animals and possess great speed and strength. 
FILIPINO



AZAZEL - The Scapegoat Demon, bears the sins of humanity, possesses the power of 
possession and mind control. HEBREW

AZIZA - The Forest Guardian, protects wildlife and punishes those who harm the land,
possesses control over plants and animals. AFRICAN

BAAI - The Phantom, haunts ancient ruins and sacred sites, can manipulate shadows 
and darkness. IRISH

BABA YAGA - The Witch of the Woods, possesses powerful magic and can control nature,
flies in a mortar and wields a pestle. RUSSIAN

BAEL - Teaches invisibility and can reveal hidden treasures. DEMON OF SOLOMON

BAKASURA - A demon with the power to devour anything in its path, he is known for 
his insatiable appetite. EAST INDIAN

BALAM - Teaches cunning, and invisibility and gives true answers. DEMON OF SOLOMON

BANNIK - The Bathhouse Spirit, protects bathhouses and punishes the impure, 
possesses the power to cleanse and purify. RUSSIAN

BANSHEE - The Wailing Spirit, heralds death with her mournful cries and can instill 
fear in those who hear her. IRISH

BANSHEEAN - The Little Banshee, mischievous spirits that haunt graveyards and play 
tricks on the living. IRISH

BAPHOMET - The Idol of the Templars, symbolizes darkness and evil, possesses dark 
magic and occult knowledge. HEBREW

BARAQIEL - The Angel of Lightning, controls storms and electricity, can strike foes 
with lightning bolts and manipulate weather. FALLEN ANGEL

BARBATOS - Can tell about treasures hidden by enchantments, and can tell of past, 
present, and future events. DEMON OF SOLOMON

BARGHEST - The Omen of Death, appears as a monstrous black dog, foretelling doom and
disaster, possesses supernatural senses and can predict death. ENGLISH

BATHIN - Teaches the virtues of herbs and stones and can transport people 
instantaneously. DEMON OF SOLOMON

BAUCHAN - The Shapeshifting Goblin, plays pranks on humans, possesses the power of 
invisibility and can manipulate luck. SCOTTISH

BEAN-NIGHE - The Washer at the Ford, foretells death by washing bloody clothes at 
riversides, possesses the power of prophecy and foresight. SCOTTISH

BEAST OF BODMIN - The Phantom Cat, prowls the moors, terrorizing livestock and 



travelers, possessing stealth and agility. ENGLISH

BECHER - The Demon of Gluttony, tempts humans to indulge in excess, possesses the 
power to manipulate appetites and cravings. HEBREW

BEELZEBUB - The Lord of the Flies, spreads disease and pestilence, possesses control
over insects and decay. HEBREW

BELETH - Can make men and women fall in love. DEMON OF SOLOMON

BELIAL - Distributes preferments and can reconcile friends. DEMON OF SOLOMON

BEOCCA - The Little People, mischievous spirits that inhabit the countryside, 
possess the power of invisibility and teleportation. IRISH

BERITH - Can turn metals into gold, and reveal past, present, and future. DEMON OF 
SOLOMON

BES - The Mischievous Imp, plays pranks on humans and causes chaos, possesses the 
power of invisibility and teleportation. RUSSIAN

BHUTA - Spirits of the dead that did not receive proper funerary rites. They can 
haunt and possess the living. EAST INDIAN

BIFRONS - Teaches sciences and arts, and can move corpses and put them in another 
place. DEMON OF SOLOMON

BILETH - The Demon of Laziness, promotes sloth and indolence, possesses the power to
drain motivation and ambition. HEBREW

BLACK ANNIS - The Blue-Faced Hag, haunts the countryside, preying on children and 
livestock, possesses sharp claws and superhuman agility. ENGLISH

BLACK SHUCK - The Hellhound, roams the countryside, bringing death and misfortune, 
possesses superhuman strength and speed. ENGLISH

BLOODSUCKER - The Vampire Demon, preys on the blood of the living, possessing 
hypnotic abilities and superhuman strength. ENGLISH

BODACH - The Malevolent Spirit, causes illness and misfortune, can curse individuals
and manipulate fate. SCOTTISH & IRISH

BODACH GLAS - The Grey Man, a harbinger of death who appears before tragedies, 
possesses the power of foresight. SCOTTISH & IRISH

BOLGACH - The Goblin, lurks in dark places and steals from unwary travelers, 
possesses stealth and agility. IRISH

BOTIS - Can reveal all things past, present, and future and reconcile friends. DEMON
OF SOLOMON



BUER - Teaches philosophy, logic, and the virtues of herbs and plants. DEMON OF 
SOLOMON

BUNE - Can change the place of the dead and make one rich and wise. DEMON OF SOLOMON

CAILLEACH - The Winter Hag, controls the seasons and weather, possesses great wisdom
and foresight. SCOTTISH

CAIT SITH - The Fairy Cat, brings both good and bad luck, can bestow blessings or 
curses upon those it encounters. SCOTTISH & IRISH

CAMIO - Teaches grammar, logic, and rhetoric and can reveal hidden treasures. DEMON 
OF SOLOMON

CEASG - The Mermaid, lures sailors to their doom with her beauty, possesses the 
power of shapeshifting and control over water. SCOTTISH

CHEONYEO GWISHIN - Virgin ghosts that are often sorrowful or vengeful. They have the
power to haunt and possess individuals. KOREAN

CHILDE ROLAND - The Questing Knight, embarks on a journey to the Dark Tower, 
possessing courage and determination in the face of evil. ENGLISH

CHORT - The Devil, tempts mortals with promises of wealth and power, possesses the 
power of persuasion and manipulation. RUSSIAN

CHUREL - Vengeful spirits of women who died during childbirth, they have the ability
to drain the life force of men. EAST INDIAN

CIMEJES - Can teach grammar, logic, and rhetoric. DEMON OF SOLOMON

COIRE BHROG - The Cauldron of Woe, a cursed artifact that brings despair and madness
to those who possess it. IRISH

CROCELL - Teaches geometry and liberal sciences and can warm waters. DEMON OF 
SOLOMON

DAGON - The Fish God, worshipped by ancient civilizations, possesses control over 
water and sea creatures. MIDDLE EASTERN

DANTALION - Teaches all arts and sciences and reveals secrets. DEMON OF SOLOMON

DARD - The Demon of Pain, inflicts suffering and torment, possesses the power to 
cause physical and emotional pain. MIDDLE EASTERN

DAZHBOG - The Sun God, brings light and warmth to the world, possesses the power to 
heal and rejuvenate. RUSSIAN

DEARG-DUE - The Red Bloodsucker, a vampiric spirit that feeds on the blood of the 



living, possesses hypnotic abilities. IRISH

DEATH KNIGHT - The Undead Warrior, rises from the grave to wreak havoc, possessing 
mastery of dark magic and combat skills honed in battle. ENGLISH

DECARABIA - Can make all kinds of birds appear and obey. DEMON OF SOLOMON

DJINN - The Shape-shifting Spirits, possess supernatural abilities including flight,
invisibility, and manipulation of reality. MIDDLE EASTERN

DOKKAEBI - Goblin-like creatures that can bring good fortune or mischief. They 
possess supernatural strength and can perform magic tricks. KOREAN

DOMOVOI - The Household Spirit, protects the home and family, possesses the power to
bring good fortune or misfortune to residents. RUSSIAN

DORCHA - The Dark One, embodies shadows and darkness, feeds on fear and despair. 
IRISH

DRAUGR - The Undead Spirit, rises from the grave to terrorize the living, possesses 
superhuman strength and resilience. SCOTTISH

DUBHACH - The Dark Druid, practices dark magic and necromancy, can summon undead 
creatures and cast curses. IRISH

DULLAHAN - The Headless Horseman, brings death and misfortune, possesses the power 
of prophecy and can control the weather. IRISH

DULLAN - The Dark Stranger, a mysterious figure that appears before tragedies, 
possesses the power of invisibility and teleportation. IRISH

DUNNIE - The Water Goblin, lurks in bodies of water, drowning unsuspecting victims 
and causing shipwrecks. SCOTTISH

DUNSTAN - The Blacksmith Demon, forges cursed weapons and armor, possesses knowledge
of dark magic and ancient rituals. ENGLISH

DZUNUKWA - The Wild Woman, kidnaps children and carries them off to her cave, 
possesses superhuman strength and endurance. NATIVE AMERICAN

EBLIS - The Fallen Angel, leads rebellious jinn against humanity, possesses the 
power of deception and manipulation. MIDDLE EASTERN

EKWENSU - The Evil Spirit, brings chaos and destruction, possesses the power of 
darkness and corruption. AFRICAN

EL AGUANIEVE - The Snow Demon, brings blizzards and cold weather, possesses control 
over ice and frost. LATIN AMERICAN

EL CADEJO - The Guardian Spirit, protects travelers from danger, possesses the power



of strength and courage. LATIN AMERICAN

EL CHANEQUE - The Trickster Sprite, leads travelers astray and plays pranks, 
possesses the power of invisibility and shape-shifting. LATIN AMERICAN

EL CHUPACABRAS - The Goat Sucker, drains the blood of livestock, possesses the power
of stealth and agility. LATIN AMERICAN

EL CIPITIO - The Forest Spirit, guards the wilderness and its inhabitants, possesses
control over plants and animals. A Womanizer, seduces women and leads them astray, 
possesses the power of charm and persuasion. LATIN AMERICAN

EL CUCUY - The Bogeyman, instills fear in children and punishes the disobedient, 
possesses the power of invisibility and shape-shifting. LATIN AMERICAN

EL CURA MALDITO - The Cursed Priest, practices dark rituals and sacrifices, 
possesses the power to summon and control demons. LATIN AMERICAN

EL DIABLITO - The Little Devil, plays pranks on humans and causes chaos, possesses 
the power of mischief and illusion. LATIN AMERICAN

EL DUENDE - The Goblin, plays tricks on travelers and protects the forest, possesses
the power of invisibility and shape-shifting. LATIN AMERICAN

EL MUERTITO - The Little Dead One, a child ghost who plays pranks on the living, 
possesses the power of mischief and illusion. LATIN AMERICAN

EL SANTERO - The Sorcerer, practices dark magic and curses, possesses the power to 
summon and control spirits. LATIN AMERICAN

EL SILENCIO - The Silence, lurks in the shadows and punishes those who speak ill of 
him, possesses the power of stealth and silence. LATIN AMERICAN

EL SOMBRERON - The Hat Man, enchants women with his charm and serenades them, 
possesses the power of illusion and manipulation. LATIN AMERICAN

EL SUCUMBI - The Vampire Bat, preys on humans and livestock, possesses the power of 
flight and hypnosis. LATIN AMERICAN

EL TAMBORERO - The Drummer, summons spirits with his drumming, possesses the power 
to control the dead. LATIN AMERICAN

EL TESORO - The Treasure Guardian, protects hidden riches and punishes treasure 
hunters, possesses the power of illusions and traps. LATIN AMERICAN

EL TESORO - The Treasure Guardian, protects hidden riches and punishes treasure 
hunters, possesses the power of illusions and traps. LATIN AMERICAN

EL TULEVIEJO - The Old Tree, guards the forest and punishes those who harm it, 
possesses the power of nature and growth. LATIN AMERICAN



EL TUNANTE - The Trickster, causes mischief and mayhem, possesses the power of 
illusion and manipulation. LATIN AMERICAN

EL ZOPILOTE - The Vulture Spirit, scavenges the battlefield for the souls of the 
fallen, possesses the power of flight and death. LATIN AMERICAN

ELEGBA - The Trickster, plays pranks on humans and causes chaos, possesses the power
of illusion and shape-shifting. AFRICAN

ELIGOS - Reveals hidden things, causes love between people, and reveals future 
events. DEMON OF SOLOMON

ELOKO - The Forest Imp, plays pranks on travelers and causes mischief, possesses the
power of invisibility and illusion. NATIVE AMERICAN

FACHAN - The One-Legged Demon, a grotesque creature with one arm, one leg, and one 
eye, possesses brute strength and ferocity. IRISH

FAIRY QUEEN - The Ruler of the Faeries, commands a host of magical creatures and 
possesses great wisdom and foresight. ENGLISH

FAR DARRIG - The Red Cap, tricks travelers into danger, possesses shapeshifting 
abilities and control over nature. IRISH

FEIZI - Demonic spirits associated with the wind and storms. They can control 
weather and cause natural disasters. CHINESE

FOCALOR - Can kill men, drown them, and overturn ships of war. DEMON OF SOLOMON

FOMORIANS - Ancient sea demons, possess great strength and dark magic, command 
storms and tides. IRISH

FORAS - Teaches logic and ethics, and can make one invisible. DEMON OF SOLOMON

FORNEUS - Teaches rhetoric and languages and can make one beloved. DEMON OF SOLOMON

FUATH - The Water Spirit, dwells in the depths of lakes and rivers, can drown 
unsuspecting victims and cause floods. IRISH

FURCAS - Teaches philosophy, astronomy, rhetoric, and logic. DEMON OF SOLOMON

FURFUR - Can cause love between men and women and raise lightning and thunder. DEMON
OF SOLOMON

GAAP - Can cause love or hate, teach philosophy and liberal sciences, and make one 
invisible. DEMON OF SOLOMON

GADREEL - The Fallen Angel, taught forbidden knowledge to humanity, possesses 
celestial powers and knowledge of the stars. MIDDLE EASTERN



GAMAYUN - The Prophet Bird, foretells the future and imparts wisdom, possesses the 
power of prophecy and foresight. RUSSIAN

GAN CAIT - The Love Talker, seduces and manipulates mortals with sweet words and 
promises. IRISH

GANCANAGH - The Love Guiser, seduces mortals with enchanting music and promises of 
eternal love. IRISH

GHOUL - The Graveyard Demon, feeds on corpses and haunts burial grounds, possesses 
superhuman strength and agility. MIDDLE EASTERN

GLAISTIG - The Water Nymph, lures travelers to watery graves, possesses the power of
seduction and illusion. IRISH

GLASYA-LABOLAS - Can cause love between friends and foes and reveal past and future.
DEMON OF SOLOMON

GLOOMWING - The Shadow Demon, lurks in darkness, spreading fear and despair, 
possesses the power of invisibility and can manipulate shadows. SCOTTISH

GREMORY - Can procure the love of women and tell about treasures. DEMON OF SOLOMON

GRIFFIN - The Winged Beast, a creature of legend, possesses immense strength and the
ability to fly. ENGLISH

GRIG - The Bogeyman, terrorizes children and punishes the wicked, can move unseen 
and cause nightmares. IRISH

GROGOCH - The Red Man, protects nature and punishes those who harm it, possesses 
control over plants and animals. SCOTTISH & IRISH

GRUAGACH - The Trickster, plays pranks and causes mischief, possesses illusionary 
powers and can shape reality. IRISH

GUGALANNA - The Giant Bird, preys on livestock and humans, possesses immense 
strength and the ability to fly. SCOTTISH

GUMIHO - Nine-tailed fox spirits that can shape-shift into beautiful women. They can
control minds and drain the life force of humans. KOREAN

GUSION - Can answer all questions about the past, present, and future and reconcile 
friends. DEMON OF SOLOMON

GWISHIN - Restless spirits of the dead, often seeking revenge or resolution. They 
have the power to haunt and interact with the physical world. KOREAN

HAAGENTI - Can turn metals into gold and water into wine. DEMON OF SOLOMON



HALPHAS - Builds up towers and fills them with ammunition and weapons. DEMON OF 
SOLOMON

HANZI - The Malevolent Spirit, causes nightmares and misfortune, possesses the power
of possession and manipulation. MIDDLE EASTERN

HAUNTED LAKE - The Water Demon, lures travelers to their doom in lakes and rivers, 
possesses the power of seduction and manipulation. NATIVE AMERICAN

HAURES - Can destroy all enemies and reveal past, present, and future. DEMON OF 
SOLOMON

HAZIEL - The Fallen Guardian, once a protector of humanity, now seeks vengeance and 
destruction, possesses enhanced physical abilities. FALLEN ANGEL

HIRANKASHYAPA - A demon king with the power of invincibility, he is known for his 
arrogance and cruelty. EAST INDIAN

HOBGOBLIN - The Mischievous Spirit, plays pranks on humans, possesses the power of 
invisibility and can manipulate luck. ENGLISH

HOKO-MA - The River Demon, dwells in swift currents and whirlpools, possesses the 
power to drown unsuspecting victims. NATIVE AMERICAN

HULI JING - Fox spirits that can shape-shift into beautiful women to seduce men. 
They can manipulate dreams and possess supernatural intelligence. CHINESE

HUMMA - The Ghost Witch, haunts graveyards and ancient ruins, possesses the power of
invisibility and manipulation. NATIVE AMERICAN

IBLIS - The Chief of Demons, tempts humans to sin and rebellion against God, 
possesses the power of deception and manipulation. MIDDLE EASTERN

IFRIT - The Fire Demon, dwells in deserted places and possesses the power of fire 
manipulation and shape-shifting. MIDDLE EASTERN

IKU - The Death Spirit, brings illness and death to those who cross its path, 
possesses the power of disease and decay. AFRICAN

IPOS - Knows and can reveal all things past, present, and future. DEMON OF SOLOMON

JACK O' THE LANTERN - The Will-o'-the-Wisp, leads travelers astray with his eerie 
light, possesses the power of illusion and manipulation. ENGLISH

JAMBHA - A demon with the power to control water and summon storms, he is known for 
his cunning and deceit. EAST INDIAN

JENNY GREENTEETH - The River Hag, lurks in murky waters, drowning unsuspecting 
victims and dragging them to their doom. ENGLISH



JEOSUNG SINSANG - Household spirits that protect the home but can cause misfortune 
if angered. They have control over household blessings and curses. KOREAN

JEQON - The Angel of Falsehood, spreads lies and deceit, can create illusions and 
manipulate thoughts. FALLEN ANGEL

JIANGSHI - Reanimated corpses that suck the life force from the living. They can 
leap long distances and absorb qi (life energy). CHINESE

JIKININKI - Ghoulish spirits that eat human corpses, often cursed souls. They have 
the power to detect and devour the dead. JAPANESE

JUJU - The Dark Magic, curses enemies and brings misfortune, possesses the power to 
manipulate reality and control minds. AFRICAN

KACHINA - The Spirit Dancers, bring rain and fertility to the land, possess the 
power of dance and ritual. NATIVE AMERICAN

KALANEMI - A demon with the power to control time and space, he is known for his 
ability to manipulate reality. EAST INDIAN

KALI - The dark goddess of destruction, she possesses immense power and wields a 
variety of weapons including swords and spears. EAST INDIAN

KALIYA - A serpent demon with the power to control water and poison, he is known for
his fierce nature and aggression. EAST INDIAN

KAPRE - Tree-dwelling giants that smoke cigars. They can grant wishes or bring 
misfortune and have the power of invisibility. FILIPINO

KASHCHEI BESMERTNY - The Deathless One, controls dark magic and commands armies of 
demons, cannot be killed by conventional means. RUSSIAN

KELPIE - The Water Horse, lures unsuspecting travelers to their doom in lakes and 
rivers, possesses the power of shapeshifting and illusion. SCOTTISH

KETU - A demon with the power to control eclipses and celestial events, he is known 
for his ability to bring chaos and destruction. EAST INDIAN

KHIRKHIRA - The Demon of Chaos, spreads discord and disorder, possesses the power to
incite conflict and violence. MIDDLE EASTERN

KIKIMORA - The Night Hag, haunts homes and brings nightmares to children, possesses 
the power of invisibility and shapeshifting. RUSSIAN

KOSCHEI THE DEATHLESS - The Immortal Sorcerer, cannot be killed as his soul is 
hidden in a needle, controls dark magic and commands armies. RUSSIAN

KUMBHAKARNA - A demon with immense strength and appetite, he possesses the power to 
induce sleep in others and control dreams. EAST INDIAN



KUSHTAKA - The Otter Man, lures travelers to their doom in remote lakes and rivers, 
possesses the power of illusion and shape-shifting. NATIVE AMERICAN

LA CARRETA SIN BUEYES - The Ghostly Cart, roams the countryside at night, possesses 
the power to curse and haunt those who cross its path. LATIN AMERICAN

LA CIGUAPA - The Wild Woman, lures men into the forest with her beauty, possesses 
the power of seduction and illusion. LATIN AMERICAN

LA LAGARTIJA - The Lizard Woman, transforms into a giant lizard to terrorize 
villages, possesses the power of stealth and agility. LATIN AMERICAN

LA LECHUZA - The Witch Owl, transforms into a giant owl to prey on humans, possesses
the power of flight and dark magic. LATIN AMERICAN

LA LLORONA - The Weeping Woman, wanders rivers and lakes crying for her lost 
children, possesses the power to haunt and curse those who hear her cries. LATIN 
AMERICAN

LA MALINCHE - The Betrayer, seduces men and betrays her people, possesses the power 
of charm and manipulation. LATIN AMERICAN

LA MANO PELUDA - The Hairy Hand, reaches out from under the bed to grab children, 
possesses the power of stealth and fear. LATIN AMERICAN

LA TULEVIEJA - The Old Hag, haunts swamps and marshes, possesses the power to curse 
and bewitch those who trespass. LATIN AMERICAN

LABARTU - The Night Hag, preys on pregnant women and newborns, possesses the power 
of seduction and manipulation. MIDDLE EASTERN

LAMASTU - The Child-Killer, preys on infants and young children, possesses the power
to cause illness and death. MIDDLE EASTERN

LEANAN SIDHE - The Fairy Muse, inspires artists and poets, but drains their life 
force in return for creativity. IRISH

LEPRECHAUN - The Trickster Dwarf, hoards gold and plays tricks on those who seek his
treasure, possesses magical abilities. IRISH

LERAJE - Causes great battles and disputes and can make arrow wounds infected. DEMON
OF SOLOMON

LESHY - The Forest Spirit, guards the wilderness and its inhabitants, possesses 
control over plants and animals. RUSSIAN

LEVIATHAN - The Serpent of Chaos, embodies primordial darkness and the depths of the
ocean, controls water and storms. FALLEN ANGEL



LILITH - The Queen of Demons, preys on infants and pregnant women, possesses the 
power of seduction and manipulation. HEBREW

LILU - The Night Demon, preys on pregnant women and newborns, possesses the power of
seduction and manipulation. MIDDLE EASTERN

LUCIFER - The Lightbringer, master of temptation and manipulation, possesses immense
charisma and persuasive abilities. FALLEN ANGEL

MAHISHASURA - A powerful demon with the ability to change forms, he possesses 
superhuman strength and can control armies of demons. EAST INDIAN

MAHWAH - The Mountain Spirit, guards sacred peaks and valleys, possesses control 
over rockslides and avalanches. NATIVE AMERICAN

MAI'LA - The Wind Demon, brings storms and hurricanes, possesses the power to 
manipulate wind and air currents. NATIVE AMERICAN

MALPHAS - Can build houses and high towers, and reveal enemies' desires. DEMON OF 
SOLOMON

MAMI WATA - The Water Spirit, lures humans to their doom in rivers and lakes, 
possesses the power of seduction and manipulation. AFRICAN

MAMMON - The Demon of Greed, governs wealth and material possessions, can manipulate
financial markets and fortunes. HEBREW

MANANANGGAL - Vampire-like creatures that can sever their upper body and fly using 
bat-like wings. They feed on the blood of pregnant women. FILIPINO

MARAX - Teaches astronomy and other liberal sciences and can give good familiars. 
DEMON OF SOLOMON

MARBAS - Reveals hidden secrets, causes and cures diseases, and can shape-shift. 
DEMON OF SOLOMON

MARCHOSIAS - Can teach all sciences and has strength and wisdom. DEMON OF SOLOMON

MARE - The Nightmare Demon, rides on people's chests while they sleep, causing sleep
paralysis and nightmares. MIDDLE EASTERN

MARID - The Powerful Jinn, commands great elemental forces and possesses immense 
strength and magical abilities. MIDDLE EASTERN

MASTEMA - The Accuser, tests the faith of humans and incites them to sin, possesses 
the power of persuasion and temptation. HEBREW

MOGUI - Generic term for demons that cause misfortune and calamities. They can 
possess humans and influence their actions. CHINESE



MOKOI - The Dream Eater, feeds on the dreams of sleeping humans, possesses the power
to enter and manipulate dreams. NATIVE AMERICAN

MORGAN LE FAY - The Sorceress, wields dark magic and commands powerful spells, 
possesses the power of illusion and shape-shifting. ENGLISH

MOROZKO - The Frost Demon, controls cold and ice, freezes those who cross his path 
and rewards the kind-hearted. RUSSIAN

MURMUR - Teaches philosophy and can summon the souls of the dead. DEMON OF SOLOMON

MURUGAN - A demon with the power of flight and superhuman strength, he is known for 
his courage and valor. EAST INDIAN

NAAMAH - The Seductress, tempts men to sin and depravity, possesses the power of 
seduction and manipulation. MIDDLE EASTERN

NABERIUS - Teaches arts and sciences, especially rhetoric. DEMON OF SOLOMON

NARAKASURA - A demon king with the power to control fire and brimstone, he is known 
for his cruelty and tyranny. EAST INDIAN

NEMI - A demon with the power to control insects and pests, he is known for his 
ability to spread disease and famine. EAST INDIAN

NIGHTMARE - The Demon Steed, haunts dreams and brings terror to sleepers, possessing
the power to induce nightmares and manipulate dreams. ENGLISH

NISEAG - The Water Demon, dwells in lochs and rivers, drowning unsuspecting victims 
and causing floods. SCOTTISH

NUCKELAVEE - The Horse Demon, terrorizes coastal communities, spreading disease and 
famine, possesses control over storms and tides. SCOTTISH

NUE - Chimera-like creatures that cause illness and nightmares. They can shape-shift
and fly. JAPANESE

NUNNEHI - The Invisible People, protect sacred sites and forests, possess the power 
of invisibility and shape-shifting. NATIVE AMERICAN

OBAKO - The Night Stalker, hunts in the darkness and preys on unsuspecting 
travelers, possesses the power of stealth and agility. AFRICAN

OBAMBO - The Shadow Walker, lurks in the darkness and preys on the weak, possesses 
the power of invisibility and stealth. AFRICAN

OBANJE - The Reincarnating Spirit, returns to torment the same family through 
multiple lives, possesses the power of deception and manipulation. AFRICAN

OCHOCO - The Night Demon, haunts forests and mountains, possesses the power of 



invisibility and darkness. NATIVE AMERICAN

OGOUN - The Warrior Spirit, protects warriors in battle and punishes cowards, 
possesses superhuman strength and combat skills. AFRICAN

OGRE - The Giant Demon, feasts on human flesh, possessing immense strength and a 
voracious appetite. ENGLISH

OLEL - The Nightmare Demon, haunts dreams and brings terror to sleepers, possesses 
the power to induce nightmares and manipulate dreams. AFRICAN

OLOKUN - The Sea God, rules over the depths of the ocean, possesses control over 
water and sea creatures. AFRICAN

ONI - Ogre-like demons known for their strength and ferocity. They often possess the
power to cause disease and disaster but can also be protectors. JAPANESE

ORIAS - Teaches astrology and the virtues of stars. DEMON OF SOLOMON

OROBAS - Gives true answers of things past, present, and to come. DEMON OF SOLOMON

ORUNMILA - The Diviner, reveals hidden truths and foretells the future, possesses 
the power of prophecy and foresight. AFRICAN

OSE - Can make men wise in all liberal sciences and give true answers. DEMON OF 
SOLOMON

OSHUN - The River Goddess, brings fertility and abundance, possesses the power of 
water and healing. AFRICAN

OYA - The Storm Goddess, controls storms and hurricanes, possesses the power of wind
and lightning manipulation. AFRICAN

PAIMON - Teaches arts and sciences, gives good familiars, and can reveal secrets. 
DEMON OF SOLOMON

PHENEX - Teaches all wonderful sciences and poetic skills. DEMON OF SOLOMON

PISACHA - Flesh-eating demons that cause insanity and disease. They can possess 
humans and manipulate their thoughts. EAST INDIAN

PISHACHA - Malevolent spirits that feed on flesh and blood, they have the power to 
possess and manipulate the minds of humans. EAST INDIAN

PISHTAC - The Flesh-Eater, preys on the weak and vulnerable, possesses superhuman 
strength and speed. IRISH

PUCA - The Shapeshifter, lures travelers astray and can take on various forms to 
deceive and confuse. IRISH



PURSON - Can reveal hidden things and find treasures. DEMON OF SOLOMON

QARIN - The Personal Demon, assigned to each individual at birth, influences 
thoughts and actions towards evil. MIDDLE EASTERN

RAHAB - The Demon of Chaos, spreads discord and disorder, possesses the power to 
incite conflict and violence. HEBREW

RAKSHASA - Shape-shifting demons known for their strength and cunning. They can 
create illusions and have immense physical power. EAST INDIAN

RAKTABIJA - A demon with the power to multiply himself infinitely, he is known for 
his ability to overwhelm his enemies. EAST INDIAN

RAPHAEL - The Fallen Healer, once a benevolent healer, now twisted into a bringer of
disease and suffering, can inflict plagues. FALLEN ANGEL

RAUM - Steals treasures out of kings' houses and carries them to any place. DEMON OF
SOLOMON

RAVAN - The Demon King, possesses immense strength and dark magic, commands armies 
of demons. MIDDLE EASTERN

RAVANA - A demon king with the power to control illusions and shape-shift, he is 
known for his intelligence and ambition. EAST INDIAN

RAWHEAD AND BLOODY BONES - The Child-Eater, preys on naughty children, possessing 
immense strength and a voracious appetite. ENGLISH

RAZIEL - The Fallen Archangel of Secrets, holds knowledge of arcane mysteries and 
forbidden truths, can unveil hidden knowledge. FALLEN ANGEL

REDCAP - The Bloodthirsty Goblin, dwells in old ruins, staining his cap with the 
blood of his victims, possesses superhuman strength and durability. SCOTTISH

RESHEPH - The Plague God, brings pestilence and disease, possesses the power to 
inflict illness and suffering. MIDDLE EASTERN

RIMMON - The Demon of Storms, brings thunder and lightning, possesses control over 
weather and natural disasters. HEBREW

ROCAS - The Water Demon, lurks in rivers and lakes, drowning unsuspecting victims 
and controlling aquatic creatures. IRISH

RONOVE - Teaches languages, gives good familiars, and can reconcile friends. DEMON 
OF SOLOMON

RUSALKA - The Water Nymph, lures travelers to watery graves, possesses the power of 
seduction and manipulation. RUSSIAN



SABNOCK - Can build high towers, castles, and cities and furnish them with armor. 
DEMON OF SOLOMON

SALLOS - Causes the love of women to men and vice versa. DEMON OF SOLOMON

SAMAEL - The Angel of Death, carries out divine judgment and retribution, possesses 
the power to inflict death and destruction. HEBREW

SAMIGINA - Teaches liberal sciences and can give accounts of souls that died in sin.
DEMON OF SOLOMON

SAMYAZA - The Leader of the Watchers, taught forbidden knowledge to humanity, 
possesses celestial powers and knowledge of the stars. FALLEN ANGEL

SARIEL - The Angel of Death, carries out divine judgment and retribution, can wield 
powerful curses and diseases. FALLEN ANGEL

SATAN - The Adversary, ruler of Hell, commands dark magic and wields power over fire
and chaos. FALLEN ANGEL

SEERE - Can transport anything and reveal hidden treasures. DEMON OF SOLOMON

SHAHNAHBE - The Spirit of Death, brings illness and misfortune to those who cross 
its path, possesses the power to curse and inflict suffering. NATIVE AMERICAN

SHAITAN - The Adversary, opposes God and seeks to lead humans astray, possesses the 
power of temptation and deception. MIDDLE EASTERN

SHAX - Takes away the sight, hearing, or understanding of any person. DEMON OF 
SOLOMON

SHEDIM - The Demonic Spirits, cause illness and misfortune, possess the power of 
possession and manipulation. HEBREW

SHUMBHA - A demon king with the power to control darkness and shadows, he is known 
for his cruelty and tyranny. EAST INDIAN

SIMHAKA - A demon in the form of a lion, he possesses great strength and ferocity, 
and can breathe fire. EAST INDIAN

SISIMITE - The Trickster Monkey, plays pranks on travelers and causes mischief, 
possesses the power of agility and stealth. NATIVE AMERICAN

SITH - The Fairy Folk, dwell in ancient mounds and hills, possess magical abilities 
and can manipulate nature. SCOTTISH

SITRI - Can inflame men with women’s love and vice versa. DEMON OF SOLOMON

SKINWALKER - The Shape-shifting Witch, transforms into animals to terrorize and harm
others, possesses dark magic and sorcery. NATIVE AMERICAN



SPRIGGAN - The Guardian Spirit, protects buried treasure and sacred sites, possesses
the power of invisibility and shapeshifting. SCOTTISH

STOLAS - Teaches astronomy and the properties of herbs and precious stones. DEMON OF
SOLOMON

STONECOATS - The Rock Spirits, camouflage themselves as boulders and attack 
unsuspecting travelers, possess the power of petrification and earth manipulation. 
NATIVE AMERICAN

STYMPHALIAN BIRDS - The Man-Eating Birds, terrorize the countryside, possessing 
razor-sharp feathers and the ability to shoot poisonous darts. ENGLISH

SUGRIVA - A demon with the power of flight and shape-shifting, he is known for his 
speed and agility. EAST INDIAN

SURASA - A serpent demon with the power to control water and summon storms, she is 
known for her cunning and deceit. EAST INDIAN

TADAKA - A demon with the power to control fire and brimstone, she is known for her 
ferocity and aggression. EAST INDIAN

TAH-TAH-KLE'-AH - The Skin Stealer, steals the skins of animals and humans to 
disguise itself, possesses the power of shape-shifting. NATIVE AMERICAN

TAHOEBA - The Ice Demon, freezes the land and brings cold weather, possesses the 
power of ice manipulation and frostbite. NATIVE AMERICAN

TENGU - Bird-like demons that can shape-shift and are skilled in martial arts and 
magic. They can bring misfortune but also protect sacred places. JAPANESE

THUNDERBIRD - The Storm Spirit, controls thunder and lightning, possesses the power 
to create storms and hurricanes. NATIVE AMERICAN

TIKBALANG - Half-horse, half-human creatures that lead travelers astray. They can 
shape-shift and control the weather. FILIPINO

TIYANAK - Demon infants that lure travelers and attack them. They can mimic the 
cries of a baby to deceive humans. FILIPINO

TLAHUIZCALPANTECUHTLI - The Morning Star Demon, brings war and conflict to the land,
possesses the power of fire and destruction. NATIVE AMERICAN

TRISHANKU - A demon with the power to control gravity and manipulate space, he is 
known for his ability to create portals and gateways. EAST INDIAN

UNDERWATER PANTHER - The Sea Monster, dwells in lakes and rivers, possesses control 
over water and aquatic creatures. NATIVE AMERICAN



UPYR - The Undead, rises from the grave to terrorize the living, possesses 
superhuman strength and resilience. RUSSIAN

URIEL - The Fallen Judge, once a bringer of justice, now a corrupt arbiter, 
possesses the ability to manipulate reality and enforce his will. FALLEN ANGEL

URISK - The Water Bull, guards freshwater sources, possesses immense strength and 
can control water. SCOTTISH

UTGARDLOKI - The Giant of the Outskirts, preys on travelers and travelers, possesses
superhuman strength and endurance. NATIVE AMERICAN

UVALL - Can procure the love of women and reveal hidden treasures. DEMON OF SOLOMON

VALAC - Can reveal where serpents can be found and deliver them harmless. DEMON OF 
SOLOMON

VALEFOR - Encourages theft and can make friends who will steal. DEMON OF SOLOMON

VAPULA - Teaches philosophy, mechanics, and sciences. DEMON OF SOLOMON

VARAHI - A demon goddess with the power to control death and destruction, she is 
known for her ability to bring chaos and devastation. EAST INDIAN

VASSAGO - Can tell about past and future events and discover hidden things. DEMON OF
SOLOMON

VASUKI - A serpent demon with the power to control poison and venom, he is known for
his cunning and deceit. EAST INDIAN

VAYU - A demon with the power to control wind and air, he is known for his ability 
to create storms and hurricanes. EAST INDIAN

VEPAR - Can govern waters and ships and make the sea rough and stormy. DEMON OF 
SOLOMON

VETALA - Vampire-like spirits that inhabit corpses. They can control the dead body 
they possess and have knowledge of past and future events. EAST INDIAN

VINE - Can discover hidden things, reveal witches, and build towers. DEMON OF 
SOLOMON

VODYANOY - The Water Spirit, rules over bodies of water, possesses control over 
storms and can drown unsuspecting victims. RUSSIAN

VRITRA - A serpent demon with the power to control water and summon floods, he is 
known for his destructive nature. EAST INDIAN

WAKINYAN - The Thunderbird, controls storms and lightning, possesses the power of 
flight and thunder manipulation. NATIVE AMERICAN



WENDIGO - The Cannibal Spirit, possesses individuals and drives them to consume 
human flesh, possesses superhuman strength and speed. NATIVE AMERICAN

WIGHT - The Restless Spirit, haunts burial grounds and ancient battlefields, 
possesses the power of invisibility and can manipulate emotions. ENGLISH

WILLIAM DE LA POLE - The Demon of Vanity, tempts mortals with promises of power and 
wealth, possesses the power of persuasion and manipulation. ENGLISH

WODEHOUSE - The Forest Spirit, protects woodlands and wildlife, possessing control 
over plants and animals. ENGLISH

WUNZH - The Ice Giant, freezes the land and brings cold weather, possesses the power
of ice manipulation and frostbite. NATIVE AMERICAN

YAKSHA - Guardian spirits of the natural world, they possess superhuman strength and
can manipulate nature to their will. EAST INDIAN

YAOGUI - Animal spirits that have gained magical powers. They can shape-shift and 
use magic to deceive and harm humans. CHINESE

YUREI - Ghosts of the dead, often seeking vengeance or justice. They have the power 
to haunt and torment the living. JAPANESE

ZAGAN - Can turn things into their opposites and make fools wise. DEMON OF SOLOMON

ZALAZAL - The Earthquake Demon, causes earthquakes and natural disasters, possesses 
the power to manipulate the earth. MIDDLE EASTERN

ZEPAR - Can make women love men and vice versa. DEMON OF SOLOMON

ZHENSHCHINA CHORT - The Devil Woman, seduces men and leads them to ruin, possesses 
the power of seduction and manipulation. RUSSIAN

ZMEY GORYNYCH - The Three-Headed Dragon, breathes fire and wields immense strength, 
guards treasures and princesses. RUSSIAN


